GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the annual general meeting held at Peel Town Hall on 2 August 2021 at 7:00pm.

Present 


 

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms H. Hannan

Ms V. Heaton

Ms M. Kelly
Mr A. Jones

Mrs C. Moughtin

Mr M. Wade

Apologise 


None 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	ITEM 1 WELCOME AND DECLARATION OF OFFICE 
	21/020
	The Town Clerk welcomed the Commissioners to the Annual Meeting of the Board following the local elections held on 22 July 2021. This meeting was held on the first working day of August in accordance with revised provisions in the Elections and Meetings (Local Authorities) Act 2021 and section 3(a) of the Commissioners’ Standing Orders. All Board members made and signed the Commissioners’ declaration of office. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN 


	21/021
	The Town Clerk in accordance with section 3 (e) of the Commissioners’ Standing Orders requested nominations for Chairman of Peel Town Commissioners. Mrs Moughtin proposed Ms Hannan as Chairman until the annual general meeting scheduled for May 2022.  Mr Jones seconded this nomination and the Board unanimously agreed. The Town Clerk congratulated Ms Hannan on her appointment and vacated the chair. Ms Hannan took the Chair and thanked the Board for appointing her as Chairman. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIRMAN 


	21/022
	The Chairman requested nominations for Deputy Chairman until May 2022. Ms Kelly proposed Ms Heaton for the Deputy Chairman role. Mr Crompton seconded this nomination and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM, 4 AND 5 ELECTION TO LEAD MEMBER COMMITTEES, JOINT BOARDS AND OUTSIDE BODIES 


	21/023
	The Chairman asked for nominations to the Finance, Staff Resource and Operations Lead Member Committees and Youth. Mr Jones nominated the Deputy Chairman and Mrs Moughtin as the lead members for this Committee. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chairman asked for nominations to the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committees. Ms Kelly nominated Mr Jones and Mr Crompton as the lead members for this Committee. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chairman asked for nominations to the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committees. Mrs Moughtin nominated Mr Wade and Ms Kelly as the lead members for this Committee. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chairman proposed the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee should attend the Peel and Western District Sheltered Housing Committee and the Leece Museum as is usual. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed: Mr Jones and Mr Crompton (substituted by Mrs Moughtin as required)

The Chairman proposed a member of the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee should attended Western Swimming Pool Board meetings as is usual. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed: Mr Wade (substituted by Ms Kelly as required)

The Chairman advised a member of the Finance, Staff Resource and Operations Lead Member Committee usually attends the Western Civic Amenity Site Board meetings however there is substantial outstanding matters dating from 2020 to resolve. In these circumstances Mr Jones proposed the Chairman should continue her membership of this Board. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed: Chairman (substituted by Mrs Moughtin as required)

Municipal Association: Ms Heaton and Mr Jones 

Youth: Ms Heaton
Leece Museum: Mr Jones

	
	
	

	ITEM 6 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS 


	21/024
	The Town Clerk asked for any declaration of interests including revisions or updates from previous Board members. This information was required prior to the next Board meeting. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 7 MINUTES
ITEM 8 MATTERS ARISING


	21/025
21/026
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 17 June 2021. Mr Jones proposed the approval of these minutes. Mrs Moughtin seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Item 21/015 Area Plan for the North and West 
The Board noted the Commissioners had responded to the public consultation on 24 June 2021.
Item 21/015 PA 21/0472/B Water Board Depot, East Quay
Mr Wade declared an interest in this item and took no further part in discussing this item. The Board noted the Commissioners had responded to the consultation on this planning application by submitting an objection to the development proposals for the flue and the potential nuisance the outdoor part of this development would cause to neighbouring properties.
Item 21/017 Civic Amenity Site Issues

The Board noted this matter is to be discussed at agenda item 15.

Item 21/017 HSBC Loan Information

The Board noted the communication transferring from LIBOR interest calculations on HSBC loans had been signed by the Chairman and the Town Clerk.

Item 21/017 2020/21 Statement of Accounts 

The Board noted this matter is to be discussed at agenda item 13.

Item 21/018 Local Government Amendment Bill

Mr Jones reported he raised this issue with the Minister for Infrastructure and his Director at the Municipal Association meeting. The Minister stated the Commissioners need to formally write to him on this matter and the Director advised the Commissioners had not highlighted their concerns at the workshop which provided an opportunity to resolve any outstanding issues. Mr Jones advised the Minister the Commissioners had written to him and had received acknowledgements from his Department including a Department apology stating the response would be forthcoming in the near future. Castletown Commissioners’ representative at the Municipal Association advised she had attended the same workshop as Peel Town Commissioners’ representatives and could confirm the concerns associated with schedule 1 and 3 of the Bill were raised in detail at the workshop with the Department’s representatives. Mr Jones confirmed he had written again to the Department following the Municipal Association meeting to seek a response to the Commissioners’ concerns.

Item 21/018 Bathing Water Quality
The Board noted the Commissioners had contacted the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture to highlight the need for ongoing weekly testing of bathing water quality on Peel and Fenella beaches to the previous 1976 standards alongside the proposed monthly testing to 2006 standards. The Board noted the Department were reluctant to do this and unanimously endorsed the Commissioners previous resolution to obtain this testing from either the Manx Utility Authority or the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture until the Peel’s sewerage plant was operational. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had made a formal submission to the Manx Utility Authority’s call for sites and the new Board could now seek a meeting with the Manx Utility Authority to obtain an update on this matter. Mr Jones proposed a meeting should be arranged with representatives from the Manx Utility Authority. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly who requested a copy of the Commissioners’ consultation response to the call for sites. The Board unanimously agreed this proposal.

Item 20/074 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the water supply problem to the shower and tap on the Town beach had been investigated and would be fixed with new parts in the forthcoming week. The Town Clerk reported maintenance works had been completed to the Factory Lane toilets.

The Board noted no any other business items were outstanding from the last meeting.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	21/027
	Item 9 Planning Application 21/00657/A Field 311715 Residential Development Adjacent to Ballaquane Road 
The Board noted the content of planning application 21/0657/A for field 311715 adjacent to Ballaquane Road. The Town Clerk advised the Board on the content of the recent Commissioners’ submission for the Area Plan for the West which proposed this land should be designed as public open space. This new designation was required to replace the land currently zoned as public open space which would be lost when the primary school expands to support the increase in the Town’s population through development since 2000. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should oppose this application which had been submitted to pre-empt possible changes in land use zoning as part of the area plan process. Mrs Moughtin seconded this proposal because this area was one of the few undeveloped areas of land in Peel and was at a strategic location within the Town. The Board unanimously agreed to oppose this application based upon the information provided by the Commissioners to the Area Plan for the West during the recent public consultation.

The Board noted the content of the plans and the communication from Dandara concerning their proposal to build a men in sheds facility at the Commissioners’ campsite. The Town Clerk reported the site previously identified, four years ago, for this use was the field adjacent to Lyndale Avenue behind the Cathedral and zoned for Church use. The Commissioners’ response to the Area Plan for the West had proposed this land should now be zoned for Church and Community use including car parking because of its central location. The Town Clerk reported Dandara were the owners of this land and have proposed this land behind the Cathedral should be rezoned for residential use in the forthcoming Area Plan for the West. Dandara’s representative had been unwilling to provide any information to explain why the men in shed proposal had not been developed on this site and why Dandara were now actively promoting the campsite as a suitable location. The Town Clerk highlighted the campsite was currently used and zoned for leisure use including camping, children’s playground and swimming pool. He advised the construction of a light industrial shed use was not in keeping with these uses or the land zoning and would have a detrimental impact on these established uses including the Commissioners’ campsite income. The Town Clerk advised other locations at the Commissioners’ yard, off Ramsey Road, and behind the Cathedral were considered to offer a better location for this use including the future potential to link this development with improved scout facilities for the Town. Mrs Moughtin started she did not support this request because the Commissioners continue to invest in their leisure and campsite facilities to encourage their use and the income they generate to subsidise the Town’s rates. The Deputy Chairman seconded this stance by stating it was not the right location and the Board unanimously agreed. The Deputy Chairman reiterated the Commissioners’ support for the men in sheds initiative in Peel and finding a suitable location to take this forward in the near future. The Board unanimously endorsed this principle.  
Item 10 Planning Decisions Notified
The Board noted no planning decisions were referred to the Board for consideration.



	
	
	

	RECREATION ITEMS 


	21/028
	Item 11 Proposal for Temporary Accommodation on Marine Parade 
The Board noted the content of the communication from Duke Marketing Limited dated 14 June 2021 to place temporary seasonal accommodation on the Commissioners’ land at adjacent to Marine Parade. Mr Wade stated there was insufficient information for a detailed assessment and he was concerned about setting a precedence for the ongoing and future use of this site. The Town Clerk advised Duke Marketing would be willing to provide additional information and attend a meeting to answer any questions the Commissioners may have. The Town Clerk advised the land was located in the conservation area is zoned for tourism use and any development must be subject to a detailed planning application. The Deputy Chairman would like to know how the sewerage from the accommodation would be dealt with. Ms Kelly wanted more information on how the visual impact of the proposed accommodation could be improved. Mr Crompton wanted a better understanding of the impact this development would have on existing tourist accommodation in the Town and on neighbouring properties. Mr Wade proposed further discussions should take place with the promotor to get a better understanding of the development and if an alternative location would be more suitable. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board agreed by a split vote of 5 to 2 to undertake further discussions with the promotor of this project. The Chairman and Deputy Chairman voted against this proposal.

Item 12 August Events in Peel

The Town Clerk advised in August the Peel Carnival would take place on 8 August on the main Town Beach. The Lifeboat Station have organised an event on the 8 August and would be using the Commissioners’ Fenella Beach Car Park. The Town Clerk reported these events were not Commissioners events but the Commissioners allow the use of their land for these events and provided £5,000 funding towards the running of the Carnival. The Deadline for Peel Gardeners Association entries was 16 August with judging taking place on 21 August. The Commissioners sponsored a number of prizes in this event. The Town Clerk reported the rescheduled Commissioners and Isle of Man Cycling 360 Corrin Tower Cycling Challenge will take place on 22 August. The Commissioner sponsored Vintage Motorcycle Club and Moddey Dhoo Motorcycle Event will take place on 30 August. 



	
	
	

	 FINANCE ITEMS

	21/029
	Item 13 2021/22 Statement of Accounts
The Board noted the content of the Statement of Accounts produced by the Commissioners’ Accountant and the Commissioners’ Responsible Finance Officer on 31 July 2021. The Town Clerk in his role as Responsible Finance Officer highlighted the following:

The total rates levied in the year ending 31 March 2021 was £1,526,642 which had increased from £1,486,289 in the previous year through growth in the number of properties in the town. However, the rate debt had substantially increased to £152,284 from £91,557 in the previous year.

Over the 2021/22 financial year the Commissioners had made a small surplus of £12,111, excluding the £108,943 conversion of the capital receipt reserve into general revenue. This small surplus had been achieved in the challenging environment of a £98,980 decrease in campsite income through border restrictions and the cancellation of the large motorsport events in 2020.  This loss of expenditure was largely met through the reduction in office staffing costs of £51,134, a £8,425 reduction in campsite costs and £27,481 reduction in event costs. A decrease in other operational costs including legal fees reduced the requirement to fund the outstanding £104,000 playground works from the Commissioners’ reserves. The Commissioners reserves at the end of March 2021 had increased to £778,376 from £657,322 in the previous year. However, as previously stated £108,943 of this is directly attributable to the use of the Capital Receipt Reserve. 
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ Housing Reserve had increased to £393,093 to permit expenditure in the forthcoming financial year on a pilot project to renovate the exterior of the properties on the Reayrt Aalin estate. The overall rent debt had increased significantly in the year from £50,957 to £69,696. In addition, the Town Clerk reported the pension liability had increased in year by £871,000.

Item 14 External and Internal Audit
The Town Clerk reported the external auditor was scheduled to commence their work on 16 August 2021 for a two week period. The Commissioners’ internal audit had been received. This document reviewed the issues assessed during the 2019/20 internal audit alongside an assessment of the risks associated with the Commissioners’ reliance on income from the campsite when setting their rates for the forthcoming year. 
Item 15 Western Civic Amenity Site

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had not received the update promised by the Western Civic Amenity Site representatives in May 2021 on the measures required to overcome the longstanding financial and corporate governance issue raised by the Commissioners and in the Western Civic Amenity Audit reports. The Chairman reported the Western Civic Amenity Site had reported at their last meeting they required an additional £75,000 from the constituent local authorities to settle an invoice outstanding from 20-17 to the Department of Infrastructure from 2017. The Town Clerk asked if this invoice had been included within their 2021/22 budget. The Chairman reported this funding was in addition to the budget and Peel Town Commissioners would be expected to pay approximately half of this debt. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should seek further information before discussing this request. This was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chairman asked a representative from the Finance, Staff Resource and Operations Lead Member Committee to attend the Western Civic Amenity Site Board meeting next week. Mr Moughtin agreed to represent the Commissioners at this meeting. 

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS

	21/030
	Item 16 Any Other Business

Ms Kelly asked for the Manx Utility Authority to attend a meeting with the Commissioners to provide an update on the sewerage treatment proposals. The Town Clerk advised he would provide a copy of the Commissioners’ call for site consultation response to Board members.

The Deputy Chairman asked if the potential closure of the Post Office could be discussed at the next meeting.

Mr Jones advised the Municipal Association annual general meeting and dinner costing £20 per head was scheduled for 26 August 2021.

Mr Jones advised the Department of Infrastructure were updating the Local Authority Handbook.

Mr Jones asked if the a proposal to obtain city status for Peel could be discussed at the next meeting.

The Chairman advised a number of workshops to develop the Commissioners policies were required including the Commissioners’ strategy to combat climate change and communication via social media and the Commissioners’ website.

The Town Clerk asked for a suitable date for the next meeting. The Board agreed the next Board meeting would take place during week commencing 20 September 2021.

The meeting ended at 9:30pm

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


4
4

